
GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION PUBLIC HEARING 

SEPTEMBER 11, 2017 
MONDAY 
6:30 P.M. 
AGENDA 

 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER: 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  (Note: The Board reserves the right to not begin new business after 
10:00 p.m.) 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1…Review of a request to amend conditions of previously 
approved special land use and site plan for the Brighton Church of the Nazarene located at 7669 
Brighton Road, Brighton. The request is petitioned by Brighton Church of the Nazarene. 
 
Planning Commission recommendation of petition: 
       A. Recommendation of amendment to special land use and site plan conditions. 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

• Staff Report  
• Approval of June 12, 2017 Planning Commission meeting minutes 
• Member discussion 
• Adjournment 
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September 6, 2017 
 

Planning Commission 

Genoa Township 

2911 Dorr Road 

Brighton, Michigan 48116 

 

Dear Commissioners: 
 

At the Township’s request, we have reviewed the request to amend the approved site plan (application 

dated 7/18/17) for the Brighton Church of the Nazarene. 
 

We have reviewed the proposal in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Genoa Township 

Zoning Ordinance. 
 

A. Summary 
 

1. The proposal to alter conditions attached to previous approvals can only be done by the body who 

attached the conditions – in this instance, the Township Board. 

2. We request the applicant identify the condition of the 16 trees to be removed, as well as the species 

and size of the 5 new trees to be planted. 

3. The applicant should also provide a more detailed amended landscape plan, typical of a formal site 

plan submittal. 

4. The applicant should explain the rationale to remove the condition related to maintenance of the 

easterly tree line (thereby shifting responsibility to the neighborhood association). 

5. We suggest additional information be provided with respect to the request to remove the condition of 

a security guard for the skate park. 
 

B. Proposal 
 

The applicant requests review and approval of an amendment to an approved site plan.  The proposal 

includes: 
 

• An amendment to the approved landscape plan with a net reduction of 11 evergreen trees within the 

easterly buffer zone (16 to be removed; 5 new to be planted); 

• A request to change the requirement regarding maintenance responsibility for the easterly tree line 

from the church to the neighborhood association; and 

• A request to remove the requirement to have a security guard for the skate park. 
 

Per Section 18.10 of the Zoning Ordinance, the proposed site plan amendment does not qualify as 

“minor” amendment; therefore, the modification is subject to Planning Commission review and approval. 
 

However, since the requirements for church maintenance of the easterly tree line and a security guard at 

the skate park were conditions of special use and site plan approval (2003 and 2013), we are of the 

opinion that the modification of conditions warrants review/action by the Township Board since they 

originally held the approval authority.  The Planning Commission should still make a recommendation on 

these matters, following the original procedure. 

Attention: Kelly Van Marter, AICP 

Planning Director and Assistant Township Manager 

Subject: Brighton Church of the Nazarene – Site Plan Amendment (Review #1) 

Location: 7669 Brighton Road –  northwest corner of Brighton and Aljoann Roads 

Zoning: SR Suburban Residential 
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Aerial view of site and surroundings (looking west) 

 

C. Review 
 

The primary site plan element proposed to change is the landscape plan for the easterly buffer zone area.  

As noted above, the proposal entails a net reduction of 11 evergreen trees within this area.  In the time 

since the last plan was approved, the applicant has also installed 6-foot tall privacy fencing in this area. 
 

The submittal includes a report from a Certified Arborist indicating that many of the trees between the 

church and neighborhood are diseased and in poor condition.  Given this report, it is logical to conclude 

that the 16 trees to be removed are in poor health; however, we request the applicant confirm this is the 

case as the submittal does not directly connect the proposed plan with the Tree Assessment provided. 
 

Additionally, there is no indication of the specific type or size of the 5 new evergreen trees to be planted.  

The applicant must provide this information. 
 

Furthermore, the applicant should provide a more detailed amended landscape plan to fully evaluate the 

impact of the proposal.  More specifically, the elevation view provided shows relatively large gaps in 

plantings, while the site plan view is hand drawn and lacks the detail typical of a formal landscape plan 

included with a site plan submittal. 
 

With respect to the request to remove previously established conditions, the Commission should evaluate 

each with respect to the initial intent and any change in conditions since the requirements were 

established.  In our opinion, both conditions were likely intended to address concerns raised over 

protection of the adjacent residential properties as part of the special land use review(s).  
 

Based on review of meeting minutes, the tree maintenance issue appears to have been volunteered by the 

church as the result of a meeting with the residents of Aljoann Road.  The applicant’s rationale to remove 

this condition is unclear based on the submittal and they should be prepared to explain their reasoning to 

the Planning Commission. 
 

Regarding the requirement for a security guard, the applicant notes the presence of the privacy fencing, 

installation of outdoor security cameras and use of trained staff as its rationale; however, we suggest the 

Township require additional information with respect to this component of the request.     
 

Prior to making a decision, it would be beneficial to know of any complaints filed with the Township or 

local law enforcement with respect to the skate park since its opening or any other problems that warrant 

continued use of a security guard. 
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Should you have any questions concerning this matter, please do not hesitate to contact our office.  I can 

be reached by phone at (248) 586-0505, or via e-mail at borden@lslplanning.com.  

 

Respectfully, 

LSL PLANNING, A SAFEBUILT COMPANY 
 

 

  

  

Brian V. Borden, AICP 

Planning Manager 

mailto:borden@lslplanning.com
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4. Request for an extension to the Township Manager's employment agreement. 

 

5. Recommendation by the clerk to appoint officials to work the Nov. 5, 2013 Special 

Election requesting millage approval for roads. 

 

6. Request to award contract in the amount of $103,865 to Nagle Paving for parking lot 

expansion and driveway reconstruction. 

Approval of Regular Agenda:  

Moved by Mortensen and supported by Skolarus to approve for action all items listed under the 

regular agenda with the deletion of item #7 as the issue has been resolved.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

7. Dangerous building hearing for 5171 Walnut Hills. 

No action taken by the board. 

8. Review of site plan, special use, and environmental impact assessment for proposed 

16,120 square-foot gymnasium and classroom addition for Brighton Nazarene Church, 

located at 7669 Brighton Road in Section 25, petitioned by Brighton Nazarene Church. 

 

A. Disposition/on of Special Use 

Moved by Hunt and supported by Rowell to approve the expansion of an existing special land 

use for a proposed 16,120 square foot gymnasium and classroom addition with the following 

conditions: 

1. The conditions of the special use permit granted on June 2, 2003 shall be complied with 

and shall be expanded to include maintenance of all of the additional trees and bushes 

proposed with this project; 

2. The petitioner, with respect to the original conditions, shall provide a security guard to 

patrol the parking lot on the days the skate park is open between the hours of 9 p.m. and 

12 a.m.  The church employee living on the site will be permitted to perform the security 

guard duties provided he is appropriately licensed; 

3. Procedures will be in place, available for Township inspection, regarding the 

maintenance of the underground detention system; 

4. Trash pick-up will not be permitted until after 8 a.m.; 

This Special Land Use is recommended for approval because it complies with the standards 

provided in Sections 19.03.    

The motion carried unanimously.  

 

B. Disposition of Environmental Impact Assessment dated July 30, 2013. 

Moved by Ledford and supported by Skolarus to approve the impact assessment dated July 30, 

2013 subject to the following: 

1. The parsonage should be listed as to the north, rather than the south in section C. 

The motion carried unanimously. 
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C. Disposition of Site Plan (July 30, 2013). 
Moved by Skolarus and supported by Ledford to approve the site plan with the following 

conditions: 

1. A note will be added to the site plan describing how the underground detention system 

will  be maintained; 

2. The requirements of the Township Engineer as stated in the 8/18/13 letter, as well as the 

requirements of the Brighton Fire Department as stated in their letter of 8/6/13 will be 

complied with; 

3. Lighting will comply with the ordinance in terms of foot-candles at the property line; 

4. Language will be added to the landscape plan as it relates to how the landscaping will be 

maintained to avoid past mistakes and ensure that all materials will be maintained in a 

healthy and thriving condition in perpetuity.   

The motion carried unanimously. 

9. Consider request to enter into closed session for discussion pending litigation pursuant to 

Section 8(e) of the 1976 Open Meetings Act. 

Moved by Smith and supported by Rowell to enter into closed session at 6:50 p.m.  The motion 

carried by roll call vote as follows:  Ayes – Ledford, Smith, Hunt, Rowell, Mortensen, Skolarus 

and McCririe.  Nays - None  

The regular meeting was continued at 7:50 p.m. with discussion of correspondence and the 

public comment by Mr. Perri.  The regular meeting of the township board was adjourned at 8:00 

p.m. 

  

 

Paulette A. Skolarus, Clerk 

Genoa Charter Township  

(Press/argus 0/20/2013) 
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GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

PUBLIC HEARING 
September 9, 2013 

6:30 P.M. 
MINUTES 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the Genoa Charter Township Planning 
Commission was called to order at 6:30 p.m.  Present were Dean Tengel, 
Barbara Figurski, James Mortensen, Eric Rauch, Chairman Doug Brown, Diana 
Lowe, and John McManus.  Also present were Assistant Township Manager, 
Kelly VanMarter, Gary Markstrom of Tetra Tech and Brian Borden of LSL. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Motion by Barbara Figurski to approve the agenda 
as proposed.  The motion was supported by John McManus.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Chairman Brown made a call to the public at 6:33 p.m.   
 
John Waldeck, 2899 Pardee Road addressed the Commission regarding the 
Latson Road interchange and the traffic impact at Coon Lake and Chilson Roads.   
Kelly VanMarter indicated that the Township does not have any plans, but that 
the Livingston County Road Commission has made reference to a potential 
roundabout at that location. He was referred there. 
 
No one else wished to address the Planning Commission and the call to the 
public was closed at 6:36 p.m. 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1… Review of site plan, special use, and 
environmental impact assessment for proposed 16,120 square-foot gymnasium 
and classroom addition for Brighton Nazarene Church, located at 7669 Brighton 
Road in Section 25, petitioned by Brighton Nazarene Church.  
 
Brent LaVanway of Boss Engineering and Gary Anscombe addressed the 
Commission.  The petitioner proposes to plant 44 shrubs and 40 trees in addition 
to any trees that need to be replaced in the existing evergreen buffer. The 
remaining landscape revisions were reviewed. The east and west property lines 
were addressed. The islands have been relocated to allow for cars to accelerate 
in parking lot.   
 
Mr. LaVanway reviewed his letter of July 2013. There were eight conditions 
placed upon the previous approval.  The 16 trees were replaced and those that 
have died will be replaced.  The three Austrian pines were planted.  Two of those 
have died and will be replaced. The tree line on the east property line was to be 
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maintained.  Those trees that have died will be replaced.  Mr. Anscombe 
indicated that the maintenance company has caused some die-off with their 
snow removal methods.  He has addressed this with the maintenance company.   
The skate park rules were to be placed on the liability form and that has been 
done.  The lights were to be turned off by 11 p.m. They are on a timer that turns 
them off at 11 p.m. The park is closed for the full month of July and August this 
year, although it won’t be closed every August.  The two signs prohibiting outdoor 
skating have been installed. One was removed and is being replaced. No 
commercial activities have been permitted at the skate park. Security guards to 
patrol the skate park were required by the Commission.  There were guards until 
the security cameras were installed.  Now there is an on-staff person who lives 
immediately adjoining the skate park and who is also the manager of the skate 
park. 
 
Brian Borden addressed the Commission.  In terms of the zoning standards, 
there are three discretionary items:  design of the building; parking; and 
improvements to existing conditions as to lighting.   
 
Mr. LaVanway indicated the lighting is shoe box type fixtures with 100% cut off.  
It is a two foot base with an eighteen foot pole.  It is proposed for two locations.  
This is sufficient per Brian Borden. 
 
Chairman Brown inquired of the petitioner why so much parking is requested.  
Mr. Anscombe indicated there is an overlap between people coming and going 
from the various services each Sunday.   
 
Mr. LaVanway reviewed the storm water management plan. The expanded use 
of asphalt should not cause an issue.  The underground system will require 
maintenance and it is designed with access in mind for that.   
 
Mr. Mortensen asked if there are setback issues caused by the playground.   
Ms. VanMarter indicated there are not. 
 
Gary Markstrom reviewed the engineer’s report. The drainage issues have been 
addressed. There are some construction plan issues that need to be addressed. 
The petitioner needs to get a permit for the additional fire hydrants. Chairman 
Brown asked how a water main is bent.  Gary Markstrom explained that fittings 
are used for this. 
 
The Fire Department letter of August 6, 2013 was addressed by Chairman 
Brown.  The letter by Harry Eiss was addressed by Chairman Brown.   
 
Mr. Mortensen voiced his concerns with the petition. He was not aware that 
drivers training was occurring in the lot.  Andrew Kotch is the designated 
representation for AK Services, who subcontracts with the State of Michigan as it 
relates to the driver license testing and was present at the meeting.  He indicated 
there were 160 trucks/busses, 60 motorcycles and 800 automobile tests 
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performed last year.  Each test lasts about 15 minutes.  Mr. David Tiemann 
addressed the Board and indicated that the noise levels are higher and it has 
become problematic.  Mr. Kotch indicated that the noise is limited and is of short 
duration.  Mr. Kotch will disconnect his reverse beeper on the buses/trucks to 
avoid some noise.   
 
Kelly VanMarter reviewed the ordinance to determine if the driver license testing 
is a special use under the ordinance.  AK Services has been providing this 
service at the church for 18 years. Mr. Tengel thinks that this business should not 
be in a church parking lot, which is a residential area. Ms. VanMarter indicated, 
and Mr. Borden concurred, that this use was never lawful under the ordinance 
and therefore is an illegal use.  In order for it to be a legal non-conforming use, it 
would have had to have been a lawful use when it started at that site. Mr. 
Mortensen said he believes if it is not an approved use, then it cannot be 
assumed to be an unapproved use--it’s a “limbo” item.   
 
Mr. David Tiemann addressed the Planning Commission regarding the noises 
caused by AK Services. Marcia Kotch indicated that had they known before July 
that the sounds were causing a problem for the neighbors, they would have 
forbidden back-up beepers much earlier. 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition 
 

A. Recommendation of Special Use 
B. Recommendation of Environmental Impact Assessment.  
C. Recommendation of Site Plan (07-30-13).  

 
Motion by James Mortensen to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the special use permit, subject to: 
 

1. The same conditions of the special use permit granted June 2, 2003 
shall be complied with and expanded to include maintenance of all of 
the additional trees and bushes, as well; 

2. The petitioner, with respect to the original conditions, shall provide a 
security guard to patrol the parking lot on the days the skate park is 
open between the hours of 9 p.m. and 12 a.m.  The church employee 
living on the site will be permitted to perform the security guard duties 
provided he is appropriately licensed; 

3. Procedures will be in place, available for Township inspection, 
regarding the maintenance of the underground detention system; 

4. Trash pick up will not be permitted until after 8 a.m.; 
5. The approval of the site plan and environmental impact assessment:  

This recommendation is made because this commission has found that 
the general land use standards of ordinance 19.03 and article 3 are 
met. 

 
Support by Diana Lowe.  Motion carried unanimously. 

kelly
Highlight



09-09-13 Approved Minutes 
 

Page 4 
 

 
Motion by Barbara Figurski to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the environmental impact assessment, subject to: 
 

1. The parsonage should be listed as to the north, rather than the south in 
section C. 

 
Support by John McManus.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
Motion by James Mortensen to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the site plan dated 7/30/13, subject to: 
 

1. A note will be added to the site plan briefly describing how the 
underground detention system will be maintained; 

2. The requirements of the Township Engineer addressed in his 8/18/13 
letter will be complied with, as well as the requirements of the Brighton 
Fire Department addressed in their letter of 8/6/13; 

3. The building elevations are acceptable; 
4. The materials will match the existing building; 
5. Parking at 134% is approved; 
6. Lighting will comply with the ordinance in terms of foot candles at the 

property line; 
7. Language will be added to the site plan regarding the landscape plan 

as it relates to how the landscaping will be maintained to avoid future 
failures that have occurred in the past. 

 
Support by Eric Rauch.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #2… Review of request to table to the October 15, 2013 
Planning Commission Meeting for a site plan, special use, and environmental  
impact assessment to construct a new 2,700 square foot Qdoba drive through 
restaurant located at the Meijer outlot at 3883 E. Grand River, Howell, petitioned  
by Kevin Egnatuk of Southwind Restaurants, LLC. 
 
No one appeared to address the Planning Commission. 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition 
 

A. Disposition of Request to Table.  
 
Motion by Barbara Figurski to table this issue. James Mortensen addressed the 
lack of a bypass lane for the drive-thru.  This was addressed by LSL and the 
petitioner is working on inserting a bypass lane in future plans.  Support by 
James Mortensen.  Motion carried unanimously. 
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GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

PUBLIC HEARING 
JULY 22, 2013 

6:30 P.M. 
 

MINUTES 
 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the Genoa Charter Township Planning 
Commission was called to order at 6:30 pm. Present were Chairman Doug 
Brown, Barbara Figurski, James Mortensen, Diana Lowe, John McManus and 
Dean Tengel. Also present were Assistant Township Manager, Kelly VanMarter, 
and Brian Borden of LSL Planning.   
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA:  Motion by Barbara Figurski and supported by 
John McManus to approve the agenda with the removal of “Introductions.”  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Chairman Brown opened the call to the public at 6:31 
p.m. with no response. 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1… Review of site plan, special use, and 
environmental impact assessment for proposed 16,120 square-foot 
gymnasium and classroom addition for Brighton Nazarene Church, located 
at 7669 Brighton Road in Section 25, petitioned by Brighton Nazarene 
Church.  
 
Brent LaVanway with Boss Engineering and Gary Anscombe, member and 
construction manager with Brighton Nazarene Church were present on behalf of 
the petitioner. Mr. LaVanway reviewed the project location and the proposed 
addition. The addition includes a gymnasium and classrooms. The existing gym 
will be converted to Sunday school classrooms.  They are also adding parking to 
the rear of the existing lot.  The existing parsonage is not being used as such at 
this time.  They are providing underground detention for the new parking area.  
The Livingston County Drain Commission Department has approved that.   They 
have met with the health department for the on-site septic system.  They are re-
routing the public water to the west side of the building.   
 
Jim Mortensen questions if the garage and playground are being moved or 
eliminated.  Mr. Anscombe states that the garage is being removed and the 
equipment will be moved into the new building.  The playground is going to be 
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moved forward and reduced in size. It will not be moved closer to the property 
line.   
 
Brian Borden reviews his letter. This is considered a major amendment to an 
existing special land use because of the size of the addition. That is why special 
land use approval is necessary. The project is generally compliant with the 
standards of the ordinance. The Planning Commission should take into 
consideration any concerns of the Township Engineer.  The applicant should 
confirm that the addition will match the existing building architecture.   He needs 
to obtain the west elevation drawing because it was excluded from the plans.    
The shared parking arrangement with the high school across the street should be 
defined by the petitioner.  The Township should know if there if a shuttle and how 
pedestrians get to the site. Lastly, the amount of parking they are proposing is 
above and beyond the 120% threshold.  The Planning Commission would need 
to approve this exception based on the ordinance. 
 
Chairman Brown asks the applicant to describe the parking situation.  He is 
concerned with a new kitchen, new seats in the gymnasium, new parking and the 
health of the on site septic system. Mr. Anscombe states that the high school 
parking lot is only used twice a year for Christmas and Easter.  It is done as a 
courtesy rather than a need so that visitors can park close to the building.  They 
provide a shuttle for those events.  Mr. Brent LaVanway states that the septic 
system is in the front between the church and Brighton Road.   The system 
needs a dosing tank to manage the peak flows that occur due to the nature of its 
use.  They will be adding a dosing tank and an additional storage tank.  Without 
the approval of the health department the addition would not be allowed.   
 
Chairman Brown asked about intentions for a private school or child day care.   
Mr. Anscombe states the classrooms are only for Sunday school classes and no 
schools or day care are planned.    
 
Mr. Mortensen asks to speak about the landscaping comment number 4 in the 
LSL letter.   Mr. Borden explains that they will have long rows of parking with no 
break up of landscaping.  They are adding parking and the Planning Commission 
may consider adding landscaping islands to break up the long rows of parking.   
 
Chairman Brown would like to see landscaping on the west side of the property 
to screen the utilities.   Once the water main relocation work is done, he would 
like to see some landscape material added in there.  He would like to see more 
landscaping on the west side of the building and the applicant should work with 
staff to soften the harsh look of the building from the Jehovah witness property.   
 
Chairman Brown asked the applicant to discuss the comments in the Township 
Engineer’s letter.   Brent LaVanway stated that the water main is being re-routed 
around the building.   Al Herndon, is with the Building and Grounds Committee 
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for the church and he indicated that the existing well on-site was approved by the 
City of Brighton and they plan to continue using it for irrigation.   
 
In response the Brighton Fire Department review letter, Mr. LaVanway states that 
the conditions will be complied with.  The entire building will retrofitted to include 
sprinklers for Fire Protection.   
 
Chairman Brown commends the applicant on a job well done on the 
Environmental Impact Statement.   
 
The call to the public was made at 7:07pm with the following response: 
  
Frank Des Champs would like to know how far the trees will go down on the west 
side.   He lives at the last home down the gravel drive and in the summer it is 
pretty well screened, but in the winter it is very unattractive to look at the building 
and the cars and the payloader.   The west side needs more landscaping.  He 
would like to see more pines.   
 
Chairman Brown would like to see the applicant work with staff to add 
landscaping in this area.  Mr. Mortensen is not a fan of a solid wall of evergreens 
and would prefer to see the pines broken up in clusters.    
 
Mike Barrett, Worden Lake Woods Homeowners Association president disagreed 
with Mr. Mortensen and stated that the wall of evergreens gives a blockage.  In 
the rear of the subdivision you can see right through to the church property.  
They want a row of evergreens that totally screen the homes on Aljoann.   The 
existing tree row should be extended all the way back.   
 
Andrea Spanstra, lives in Worden Lake Woods and she stated that the Church 
was supposed to plant trees and maintain them.   The trees are all dead and 
dying and they were supposed to maintain them.   The area where there is brush 
has trees that have died and those trees fall over their road and they have to 
clean them up.   The church pushes its snow over the landscaping in the winter 
that further leads to the degradation of the buffer area.  The trees are not 
maintained and something needs to be done.   The intersection with the traffic 
signal is so crazy with the school, church, and Pine Creek traffic plus there is no 
pedestrian signal.  It is very dangerous.   The signal at the school is wrong.   
 
Mike Barrett – has had complaints with kids drag racing in the parking lot at night.   
Speed humps in the parking lot would be nice and it should be considered. 
 
David Tiemann lives in lot 5.  He wonders if the new parking lot is going into the 
existing tree line.  The tree line looks really bad.  They were supposed to add 
trees in 2003, 16 to 19 new trees were supposed to be added.   We discussed a 
speed bump in a past meeting.   It is used as a motorcycle testing and truck 
testing.   They should have a gate at the front.  The requirements and the things 
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we talked about in previous meetings have not been met.  He is trying to sell his 
home and people want to know what it is like to live next to the church.  The kid’s 
music blares at night.  The addition will bring more to the parking lot.   They 
should go to the high school to play basketball.  More parking means more kids.  
They should have privacy and they need protection from the church.  
 
Mr. McManus asks about the motorcycle testing.  Mr. Tiemann states they use 
the parking lot for the motorcycling testing class for people getting licenses.   
They also have Gordon Food, school bus and other CDL license testing on the 
property.   
 
Mr. McManus asks if the addition will increase use of the facility.  Mr. Anscombe 
states that the addition will relieve the overcrowding but is not expected to 
increase use.   
 
Mr. Barrett handed the Chairman a copy of the minutes of approval from May 12, 
2003.  Chairman Doug Brown asked if the church is familiar with the minutes 
from that meeting.  Mr. Brown reviewed the minutes and asked if that was done.   
Al Herndon stated that they have someone that is there 24/7 to patrol the 
property.  They also planted the 16 trees – Some of them may have died.  
Chairman Brown tells Mr. Herndon that it appears that your parking lot is a 
nuisance and we need to mitigate these annoyances to the neighbors.    
 
John McManus states that the Church needs to be responsible to the neighbors 
in order to make this work. Mr. Herndon responds that he believes great strides 
have been made. McManus asks if the church is alright with people in the 
parking lot late at night.   Al Herndon states that they do not want people in the 
parking lot at night either.    
 
Mr. Tengel discussed the parking lot island requirements.   He would like to see 
the applicant add the islands and redesign the parking so there is no long straight 
stretches so that people can’t drag race in the parking lot.  They should resubmit 
a parking lot plan.   
 
Mr. Mortensen would like to see this tabled tonight to look at landscaping, a site 
plan that shows playground and also the issue of the problems with the 
neighbors.  We need the petitioner to come back with a plan incorporating the 
comments in the 2003 minutes and also revising the environmental impact 
assessment. 
 
Mr. David Tiemann states that there are cars on Aljoann but the problem is the 
kids meet back there.  The pastor says to call the police, but the police won’t go 
because it is private.  The parking lot is a big concern.   There is a lot of noise.   
The tree line should be planted and it should be maintained.   The snow gets 
pushed and kills the trees.  If the parking is going further back you will have more 
cars, more kids, and more annoyance.  They need to protect our neighborhood. 
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Mr. Barrett agrees the gate for a church is not ideal.   The parking lot islands are 
a good idea.   They want to be good neighbors to everyone. 
 
Call to public was closed at 7:35 p.m. 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition 
 
Motion by James Mortensen to table the petition from the Brighton Nazarene 
Church to resolve landscaping issues, issues regarding use and misuse of the 
property in the evening, to resubmit the site plan with revised landscaping, 
playground location and any redesign of the parking lot and revision of the 
Environmental Impact Assessment to reflect resolution of concerns raised by the 
neighbors regarding, noise, and misuse of parking area.   
Support by Barb Figurski, Motion carried unanimously.     
 
 
Administrative Business: 

 Staff report – Mrs. VanMarter indicated that there are 3 items for the 
August meeting.   The Capital Improvement Plan will be coming to a future 
meeting and the Master Plan was approved for distribution.   

 Approval of June 10, 2013 Planning Commission minutes. Moved by Barb 
Figurski to approve the minutes as submitted. Support by Diana Lowe.  
Motion carried unanimously.   

 Moved by McManus, Support by Figurski to adjourn the meeting at 8:22 
p.m.   Motion carried unanimously.   

kelly
Highlight

kelly
Highlight



{c.~_"_.,,,\ 

I 

\. 

GENOA TOWNSHIP BOARD - Regular Meeting - June 2, 2003 

ownerldeveloper's landscape architect in writing, with such certification being delivered 
to Township staff. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

4. Request for approval of a special use permit, site plan (02110/03) and impact 
assessment (03/03/03) for proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuary addition to existing 
church facility (Brighton Nazarene Church) located at 7679 Brighton Road, Section 
25, petitioned by Brivar Construction and discussed by the Planning Commission on 
. May 12, 2003. 

A. Disposition of special use permit. 
Moved by Ledford, supported by Mortensen, to approve the special use permit for the 
sanctuary in a residential district with the following conditions: 
1. The petitioner shall replace the 16 trees that have died or been removed along the east 
property line. 
2. The petitioner will add three additional Austrian Pine trees to the east property line. 
3. The petitioner shall maintain the tree line along the east property line. 
4. The petitioner shall include the skate park rules on the liability waiver required for 
admittance. 
5. The lights shall be turned off at 11 :00 p.m. 
6. The petitioner shall maintain not less than two signs prohibiting outdoor skating. 
7. No commercial activities shall be allowed in regard to the use of the skate park nor 
shall such activities be delegated, assigned, or leased by the petitioner. 
8. The petitioner shall provide a security guard to patrol the parking lot area on the days 
the stake park is open between the hours of9:00 p.m. and 12:00 a.m. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Disposition of impact assessment. 
Moved by Skolarus, supported by Combs, to approve the impact assessment as presented. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

C. Disposition of site plan. 
Moved by Combs, supported by Ledford, to approve the site plan with the following 
conditions: 
1. The brick face colors and accents shall be as presented to the Planning Commission at 
its April 14, 2003 meeting. 
2. Architectural colored renderings of the elevations shall be as provided to the Planning 
Commission at its April 14, 2003 meeting. 
3. The petitioner will endeavor to obtain a waiver of the Livingston County Drain 
Commissioner's fencing requirement for the detention pond area. 
4. Absent the petitioner obtaining that waiver, the petitioner shall provide a black 
ornamental fence around the perimeter of the pond and in front of the fence a hedgerow 
with the hedges spaced to provide minimal visual impact of the fencing and detention 
area. 
5. The current sign will remain as is with any changes requiring a new sign permit. 
6. The proposed new septic system must be approved ~y the Livingston County Health 
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Department. 
7. The petitioner shall connect the church's facilities to the municipal water supply 
system provided by the City of Brighton. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

5. Request for approval of the site plan (04/15/03), sketch review, and impact 
assessment (05/06/03) to transform existing 2,684 sq. ft. building located at3768 E. 
Grand River, Sec. 5, from"a day care center to a beauty salon and office space, 
petitioned by Michael and Lorri Brown, as discussed by the Planning Commission 
OS/27/03. 

A. Disposition of impact assessment. 
Moved by Ledford, supported by Skolarus, to approve the impact assessment as 
submitted. The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Disposition of sketch plan. 
Moved by Smith, supported by Ledford, to approve the sketch plan with the following 
conditions: 
1. The petitioner shall re-Iocate, with the pennission of the utility owner, the telephone 
riser for construction of the 5-foot wide sidewalk from Kentucky Fried Chicken to Cleary 
College Drive. In the event that the petitioner is unable to satisfy the condition of the 
riser, the sidewalk shall be erected around the riser. 
2. The petitioner may need to obtain appropriate easements from Kentucky Fried 
Chicken; however, the sidewalk must be extended from Kentucky Fried Chicken to 
Cleary College Drive. 
3. The Planning Commission finds that the supplemental landscaping around the existing 
building is sufficient and shall be in lieu of the requirement to provid~ a landscape 
greenbelt along Cleary College Drive as the Planning Commission recognized the 
decrease in parking that would occur if such landscaping requirement were complied 
with. 
4. The petitioner shall repaint the exterior of the building an earth tone color within 60 
days. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

6. Request for approval of the impact assessment for a proposed 29,827 square foot 
addition to an existing building located in Section 5, Grand Oaks Industrial Park, 
on the east side of Grand Oaks Ave., south of Grand River Ave, petitioned by 
Schonsheck and Kraft Auto Spa as discussed by the Planning Commission July 8, 
2002, with site plan approved by the Genoa Township Board on 10/07/03. 

The petitioner advised the board that the Department of Environmental Quality tested the 
emissions in July of 2002 and found the facility in compliance with their standard for 
allowable emissions. The stack is determined to be 45' off grade and was approved as 
part of the previous site plan. McCririe informed the petitioner that the laminate process 
was installed after the fact and is in violation of the township ordinance. Paul Cavanaugh 
(representing the petitioner) advised the board that Thermal Oxidizer is the best 
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4. The tower shall be a maximum of 160 feet tall. 
5. There shall be no nighttime strobe lighting on the structure. 
6. The color shall match the existing tower on Conference Center Drive in 

Brighton and shall not change 
7. Any other structure to be affixed to the tower shall require site plan 

approval from Genoa Township. 
8. The setbacks as depicted on the drawing are satisfactory. 
9. In accordance with the Township Planner, a six-foot high fence 

surrounding the perimeter, with additional landscaping requirements of 
13 Green Colorado Spruce trees, shall be erected. 

10. The transformer that is located five feet northeast of the proposed 
tower shall be screened with landscaping. 

11. The developer shall comply with all Township Engineer requirements, 
which shall include submission of the detailed construction plans of the 
water tower prior to a Land Use Permit being issued. 

12. A shroud will be placed over the tank during painting. 
13. The City of Brighton will maintain the tower. 

The motion carried (Litogot - Yes; Burchfield - Yes; Pobuda - Yes; 
Mortensen - Yes; Brown - No). 

OPEN PUBLIC HEARING # 2 .. ;Review of special use application, site plan, and 
environmental impact assessment for proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuarY addition 
to existing church facility (Brighton Nazarene Church) located at 7679 Brighton 
Road, Section 25, petitioned by Brivar Construction. (PC 03-08) 

• Planning Commission disposition of petition 
A. Recommendation regarding special use application. 
B. Recommendation regarding impact assessment. 
C. Recommendation regarding site plan. 

. ~ 

Mr. Steve Varilone from Brivar Construction Company and Pastor Ben Walls 
were present to represent the petitioner. They are proposing to add a 17,600 
square foot sanctuary to the front of their existing building. They have made the 
following changes to the site plan based on discussions at the last Planning 
Commission meeting. 

1. The color of the ornamental fencing will be black. 
2. The landscape plantings on the south side and southwest corner of the 

detention basin has been supplemented to provide a "continuous 
hedgerow" between the new trees. 

3. The proposed new sign and associated detail was removed. 
4. The Impact Statement was revised to include a description of the use 

of the activities building. 
5. The church will be approximately 172 feet from Brighton Road. 

Mr. Varilone noted the discussion that was held at the last meeting regarding the 
operation of the indoor skate park. They have modified the Impact Assessment 
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as requ.ested to describe the use of the park. The church has also added a 
security guard to the existing operation. 

Pastor Ben advised that he met with residents on May 3, 2003 and they had a 
good meeting. There were discussions on how the church can be a better 
neighbor. The church will make the following improvements: 

1. A tree barrier will be planted and maintained. The original developer of 
the residential subdivision asked the church for permission to plant 
trees and now the developer is gone from the area and has not 
maintained the trees. The church will maintain the trees on their side 
of the fence. They will add three trees to help screen the building as 
well as replace the 16 trees that have died. 

2. A security guard has been hired and will they are in the process of 
purchasing a security camera to monitor the activity in the parking area 
24 hours a day and 7 days a week. 

3. The rules of the skate park will be included in the liability statement 
that the kids sign. The rules include such things as no profanity, no 
skating in the parking lot, no loitering outside of the building 

4. Two signs stating, "no skating" will be erected in the parking lot. 
5. The outdoor lighting will be turned out at 11 :00 pm in the back of the 

parking lot. 

Mr. Purdy reviewed his letter of May 7, 2003. 
1. With regard to the ornamental fencing proposed for the storm water 

detention pond, it was decided that the fencing will bejthe same as what is 
used for the neighboring subdivision. . 

2. The expanded church is being pro}:>osed to be connected to the City of 
Brighton water supply. This will require an agreement between Genoa 
Township and the City. 

3. The proposed new septic system needs to be approved by the Livingston 
County Health Department. 

Ms. Huntley advised they have met all of their concerns. 

The call to the public was held at 9:55 p.m. 

Mr. Jamie Todd of 4931 Aljoann asked to speak on behalf of the neighboring 
subdivision. They are questioning the following: 

1. The hours of operation for the skate park have expanded beyond what 
was originally approved. 

2. There is not supposed to be a fee charged for attendance into the skate 
park. They charge some of the kids to skate and Pastor Walls advised 
them they may be renting out the center for other activities. 

3. The noise in the evening needs to be resolved. 

12 



PC Unapproved Minutes 5-12-03 

He noted the following discussions and agreements that were made at their 
meeting with the church. 

1. The church will maintain the trees. 
2. There will be a security guard there from 9:00 pm until 12:00 am 
3. The rules of the skate park shall be included in the liability waiver that 

is signed by the skaters. 
4. They are not sure that they agreed on a time that the lights will be 

turned off at night. 
5. They like the "No Skating" signs that have been erected, however the 

"zero tolerance" rule that was in place in the past has not been 
enforced. 

Mr. Sam Raguso of 4793 Aljoann noted the stipulation agreement that the church 
asked the residents to sign, which states that if the church makes all of the 
previously stated changes, legal action cannot be taken by the residents against 
them. He does not feel the Planning Commission should approve an additional 
special use for this site when the petitioner is currently in violation of their original 
special use and if it is approved, the specific use of the addition should be 
outlined. 

He noted the concerns of the Commissioners at the August 28, 2000 meeting, 
which was when the activity center special use was originally approved. All of 
the commissioners were concerned with the proposed use of this building as it 
does not appear to fit into the use of the church. They were also concerned 
about the noise, etc. and how it will affect the surrounding neighbors . 

. i 
Mr. Todd asked the Planning Commission to list the points that they made this 
evening as conditions of the recommendatibn for approval, if it is approved. 

The call to the public was closed at 10:11 p.m. 

Mr. Purdy stated that when the Planning Commission approved the activities 
center, they made a determination that it was an incidental accessory to the main 
use and that should not be addressed with regard to this approval. 

Pastor Walls advised that he was not aware of the hours of operation for the 
activities center. He was not at the meeting when the original special use was 
approved and he did not know that his representative agreed to certain hours of 
operation. Mr. Varilone noted that the Planning Commission approved the hours 
of operation as 7 days a week until 10:00 p.m. 

Pastor Walls addressed the concern of them renting out the activities center. 
Some parents want to rent it for birthday parties. Commissioner Litogot feels that 
as long as it is maintained inside, they have the right to use their activities 
building. Pastor Walls advised they rent out the sanctuary, gym, etc. all of the 
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time and have written policies for these purposes. It is a common practice for 
churches to rent their facilities. Commissioner Burchfield would be opposed to 
rental of the activities building only outside of the church's current use. He feels 
the other rentals are within the concept of what a church could be used for. 

Chairman Pobuda asked if the charge for the rental is profitable. Pastor Wells 
advised they only charge what they will need to cover their costs. He added that 
if this is a problem with the Township, then they will not offer rental of the 
activities center. 

Chairman Pobuda advised that the agreement between the homeowners and the 
church is not a concern of the Planning Commission or the Township. 

There was a discussion regarding the security guard and the security camera. 
All commissioners would like to have the security cameras in place. 

Moved by Burchfield, seconded by Brown, to recommend to the Township Board 
approval of the Special Use Application for a proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuary 
addition to existing church facility (Brighton Nazarene Church) located at 7679 
Brighton Road, Section 25, petitioned by Brivar Construction with the following 
conditions: 

1. The petitioner shall replace the 16 trees that have died or been 
removed along the east property line. 

2. The petitioner will add three additional Austrian Pine trees to the east 
property line. 

3. The petitioner shall maintain the tree line along the east property line. 
4. The petitioner shall include the skate park rules or the liability waiver 

required for admittance. . 
5. The lights shall be turned off at 11 :00 p.m. 
6. The petitioner shall maintain not less than two signs prohibiting outdoor 

skating. 
7. No commercial activities shall be allowed in regard to the use of the 

skate park nor shall such activities be delegated, assigned, or leased 
by the petitioner. 

8. The petitioner shall provide a security guard to patrol the parking lot 
area on the days the stake park is open between the hours of 9:00 
p.m. and 12:00 a.m. 

The motion carried unanimously. 

Moved by Mortensen, seconded by Litogot, to recommend to the Township 
Board approval of the Impact Assessment with a revision date of April 29, 2003 
for a proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuary addition to existing church facility 
(Brighton Nazarene Church) located at 7679 Brighton Road, Section 25, 
petitioned by Brivar Construction subject to the following changes: 

1. Appendix A will be modified to indicate that with regard to the paid security 
person patrolling the parking lot from 9:00 p.m. until 12:00 a.m., the 

14 

kelly
Highlight

kelly
Highlight

kelly
Highlight



PC Unapproved Minutes 5-12-03 

petitioner may seek a waiver of this condition upon providing satisfactory 
evidence to the Planning Commission and Board that alternative 
surveillance and security measures are adequate to assure quiet and 
peaceful enjoyment of the area. 

2. "The activities building use will end at or before 10:00 p.m." shall be 
added. 

3. The last sentence in the fifth paragraph shall be changed to "Parking lot 
lighting will be turned off at 11 :00 p.m." 

The motion carried unanimously. 

Moved by Burchfield, seconded by Mortensen to recommend to the Township 
Board approval of the Site Plan for a proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuary addition 
to existing church facility (Brighton Nazarene Church) located at 7679 Brighton 
Road, Section 25, petitioned by Brivar Construction subject to the following 
conditions: 

1. Township Board approval of the Special Use Permit as recommended 
by motion this evening. 

2. Township Board approval of the Impact Assessment as amended and 
recommended by motion this evening. 

3. The brick face colors and accents shall be as presented to the 
Planning Commission at its April 14, 2003 meeting. 

4. Architectural colored renderings of the elevations shall be as provided 
to the Planning Commission at its April 14, 2003 meeting. 

5. The petitioner will endeavor to obtain a waiver of the Livingston County 
Drain Commissioner's fencing requirement for the detention pond area. 

6. Absent the petitioner obtaining that waiver, the petitioner shall provide 
a black ornamental fence around the perimeter of tre pond and in front 
of the fence a hedgerow with the hedges spaced to provide minimal 
visual impact of the fencing and detention area. 

7. The current sign will remain as is with any changes requiring a new 
sign permit. 

8. The proposed new septic system must be approved by the Livingston 
County Health Department. 

9. The petitioner shall connect the church's facilities to the municipal 
water supply system provided by the City of Brighton. 

OPEN PUBLIC HEARING # 3 .. . Rezoning application, environmental impact 
assessment, conceptual PUD plan, and PUD agreement to rezone 73.1 acres 
located west of Chilson Road, north of Coon Lake Road in Section 20 and 
Section 29. The request is to rezone property from CE (country estates) to RR 
(RPUD) (rural residential PUD) petitioned by Chestnut Development. (PC 03-09) 

• Planning Commission disposition of petition 
A. Recommendation regarding PUD rezoning application. 
B. Recommendation regarding conceptual PUD plan. 
C. Recommendation regarding PUD agreement. 
D. Recommendation regarding impact assessment. 
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This motion for denial is not based upon the property owner, developer, 
engineer, architects, or product. It is strictly based on the land use plan, the 
density being too high, and only one means of access to a public road. The 
motion carried unanimously. 

OPEN PUBLIC HEARING # 5.;f.Review of special use application, site plan, and 
environmental impact assessment for proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuary addition 
to existing church facility (Brighton Nazarene Church) located at 7679 Brighton 
Road, Section 25, petitioned by Brivar Construction. (PC 03-08) 

• Planning Commission Disposition of Pstition 
A. Recommendation regarding special use application. 
B. Recommendation regarding Impact assessment. 
C. Recommendation regarding site plan. 

Mr. Steve Varilone of Brivar Construction, the Pastor of the Brighton Nazarene 
Church, and the co-chairs of the building committee for the church were present 
to represent the petitioner. 

They are proposing to add a 17,600 square foot addition, including adequate 
parking. Mr. Varilone showed building materials and colored elevations. 

Mr. Purdy reviewed his letter of April 9, 2003. 

The storm water detention pond is located in the front yard and will require 
fencing; however, the Planning Commission discourages front-yard fencing. Mr. 
Varilone advised they have a "lay of the land" problem with this site. This is the 
only location for the detention pond. They have tried to accommodate for the 
fencing by adding extensive landscaping around it. They feel it is an 
improvement to what is currently there. He showed examples of proposed 
fencing. Commissioner Figurski asked if the detention pond could be put 
underground. Ms. Huntley stated the possibility of an underground detention 
pond is not appropriate for this site. 

Commissioner Burchfield stated he lies the project, however, he does not like the 
fencing. He feels it detracts from the building. He feels that the proposed 
landscaping will elleviate the aesthetic impact of the pond. Mr. Purdy feels the 
amount of landscaping could be increased in the front of the pond, but 
Commissioner Burchfield noted that the fence will still be there. Commissioner 
Litogot wants to ensure that the pond will be property landscaped to screen the 
fence. 

Commissioners Figurski, Mortensen, and Brown are comfortable with the 
proposed landscapir;lg as amended by Mr. Purdy. 
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Commissioner Cahill suggested asking the Drain Commissioner if they could do 
without the fencing requirement and if he denies that, then the landscaping could 
be enhanced to screen the fence. 

Ms. Huntley stated they have addressed all of their issues satisfactorily. 

The call to the public was made at 10:00 p.m. 

Mr. Sam Raguso of 4793 AI Joann was present to speak on behalf of their 
association. They have the following concerns: 

1. The church has developed a 'commercial use on their site with the 
activity center and skate park. This is not appropriate for this zoning. 

2. They have had problems with loitering, noise, trash, etc. from the 
children that use the skate park. 

3. The proposed addition is very close to Brighton Road. There are 10 
acres to the rear of the existing building and he feels they could add on 
to the back of the building. 

4. There are concerns with the safety of the detention pond. There are 
kids in the neighboring area. 

Mr. James Todd of 4931 Aljoann agrees with Mr. Raguso. He does not agree 
with the size and the height of the building as well as it being so close to Brighton 
Road. They have had problems with the children at the activity center and the 
skate park at all times of the day and night. He feels additional screening as well 
as enforcement of the curfews and existing rules needs to be done. He also 
asked how the new part of the building will be used. 

Mr. David Tieman of 4827 Aljoann agrees with what was said by his neighbors. 
He asked if the church has any guidelines for keeping the privacy of the 
neighbors. 

The Raguso feels the church needs to prove the size of their congregation and 
their need for this expansion. 

The call to the public was closed at 10:09 p.m. 

Mr. Purdy stated this site is zoned single-family residential, and churches are a 
special land use in this zoning. The accessory structure, which is the activity 
center, is also permitted. 

, 

Commissioner Mortensen feels the hours of opertion, the lighting, noise, etc. 
should be address with the Impact Assessment before this item is acted on this 
evening. 

The Commissioners nQr the petitioner were aware of these concerns from the 
neighbors prior to this evening's meeting. The pastor addressed the neighbors 
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concerns. Their hours of operation are specified in the Impact Assessment, 
however, the parking lot is open and anyone can drive back there. He feels the 
children that are there after hours are not members of the church and it is like 
any other parking lot and the complaints should be directed toward the police. 
He added that they do not charge for the skate park. If children attend the 
Saturday service, they can skate for free and if they do not attend, they have to 
pay $5.00. Approximately 75% of the children that skate do not pay. 

The lights currently go off at approximately 12:00 am, but they can change that to 
assist the neighbors. 

He advised the addition is only for a sanctuary and will not include an activity 
center. The future plan for the existing sanctuary is to expand their Sunday 
school classrooms. He added that there is no room on the back of the site to put 
the sanctuary. 

Commissioner Burchfield feels the special land use permit should be granted if 
the skate park is taken out as it has a negative impact to the surrounding areas. 

Commissioner Figurski feels the addition is very large and it will stick out far from 
the existing building close to Brighton Road. 

Commissioner Mortensen is concerned about the impact this is having on the 
neighbors. 

Chairman Pobuda asked if the addition of the skate park has increased the 
amount of children that attend services. The pastor stated it has a very posititive 
impact on the children attending service. They have approximately 100 kids that 
come to Saturday service and then they can skate for free. He advised that they 
have just hired an outreach minister to spend his entire 40 hours a week 
attending to the skate park and the kids. 

The pastor added that the skate park and their requst for a new sanctuary are 
two separate issues. They have grown their congregation and they need the 
space, the skate park is not going to grow. He is willing to sit down with the 
neighbors and address their issues with regard to the skate park. 

Commissioner Cahill is concerned about what he has heard from the neighbors. 
He would like to review the minutes from when the skate park was approved. He 
feels these issues need to be addressed by the church. 

Chairman Pobuda agrees that the sanctuary and the skate park are two separate 
issues. 

Commissioner Litogot stated that if the church is in violation of the skate park, 
they should not be granted an addition to the special land use. 
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Commissioner Figurski feels the commissioners need to visit the site and see 
how close this building will be to Brighton Road. Chairman Pobuda noted that 
this building is within the setback. 

Mr. Varilone feels the issues of the skate park and the proposed addition are 
separate. The petitioner is surpised that his problem exists because they were 
not aware of the extent of the problem. He would like the commissioners to view 
these as two separate issues. 

Moved by Figurski, seconded by Mortensen, to table Open Public Hearing #5, a 
special use application, site plan, and environmental impact assessment for a 
proposed 17,600 sq. ft. sanctuary addition to existing church facility (Brighton 
Nazarene Church) located at 7679 Brighton Road, Section 25, petitioned by 
Brivar Construction, at the petitioner's request. The motion carried 
unanimously. 

OPEN PUBLIC HEARING # 6 ... Rezoning application, environmental impact 
assessment, conceptual PUD plan, and PUD agreement to rezone 73.1 acres 
located west of Chilson Road, north of Coon Lake Road in Section 20 and 
Section 29. The request is to rezone property from CE (country estates) to RR 
(RPUD) (rural residential PUD) petitioned by Chestnut Development. (PC 03-09) 

• Planning Commission Disposition of Petition 
A. Recommendation regarding PUD rezoning application. 
B. Recommendation regarding conceptual PUD plan. 
C. Recommendation regarding PUD agreement. 
D. Recommendation regarding impact assessment. 

This item was unable to be heard due to the hour of the evening. They will be 
the first item on next meeting's agenda. 

Moved by Figurski, seconded by Mortensen, to approve the minutes of March 
24, 2003. The motion carried unanimously. 

Member Discussion 

Commissioner Mortensen stated he does not like having paper and/or review 
letters delivered to him the night of the meeting. Ms. Kolakowski advised that 
she is working on streamlining the process. The day after the meeting, the 
petitioners will receive a fax notifying them of the action that was taken the 
previous evening and it will include a deadline for when the next information is 
due. 
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From: Jay Johnston
To: Kelly VanMarter
Subject: Tree line with NAZ
Date: Tuesday, September 05, 2017 10:35:32 AM
Attachments: pana view trees

close dead
park
more dead
ATT00001.txt

Kelly,
Rob, Laura (fiancé ) and I met with Ben and Jim at the church and will be meeting with the neighbors this weekend
to discuss our thoughts.  First and foremost, I am not happy with the plan to fix the dead trees.  Their plan to remove
16 trees and replace with 5 does not constitute maintaining the tree line as required by the Board as approved in the
5-12-03, 9-9-13, 8-3-15 and 7-20-15 PC meeting minutes.  I do appreciate the fact that they are communicating the
plans but the concept of the new plan saying more planting would be bad does not match the initial “park” area
planting approved via Boss plans submitted in the 7-20-15 meeting.  I understand there is a crowding issue and that
there has been needle issues and as such plans need altering.  However, the photos submitted in the request do not
reflect as to the true situation we are facing.  I would like to submit the attached photos and ask the board to
physically drive down the road to see for themselves.  I would like to board to consider the fact that the agreement to
maintain the tree lines dates to 2003 and was restated in 2015.  That 12 year window allowed adequate time to solve
any landscape challenge that existed.  "The maintain the tree line direction" was given by the PC board over more
than a decade of trying to keep the enlarged facility from infringing on our right to have a quality environment in
which to live.  I asked Ben and Jim in the meeting to drive down our road and reevaluate all the dead trees and
replacement plan.  I am supposed to be going on a vacation next week and as such may not be attending the
meeting.  Please pass this to the board to review.

Jay Johnston
810-772-1128

mailto:hnljay@gmail.com
mailto:Kelly@genoa.org

































From: Rob Stogdill
To: Kelly VanMarter
Cc: Sandy Stogdill; Gmail
Subject: Worden Lake Woods/Naz
Date: Tuesday, September 05, 2017 1:42:16 PM

Hi Kelly,

I am the current President of the Worden Lake Woods HOA.  I echo much of Jay's

email to you from earlier today.

Thank you for your time reading my concerns. I am writing with my personal opinion

and do not speak for all residents of Worden Lake Woods. Jay and I have reached

out to ALL residents in the sub and are seeking consensus and comments from them.

In my opinion, I see Zero justification why the Brighton Church of the Nazarene

should be relieved or absolved of the duties laid out in previous agreements with the

Township. It is their agreed upon duty to not only make the barrier between the

church facility and our neighborhood visually appealing (or at least not an eyesore),

safe, and attempt to limit what we see and hear on a daily basis. Nowhere do I see in

any minutes that this has changed. Nor have they completed this fully and I believe

they should not be given relief at this time.

My neighborhood has not changed or expanded, added a skate park, we don't host

drivers education training, rent gymnasiums, host truck driving classes, or have

classrooms. Nor have we reneged on prior landscaping/maintenance agreements

with the township.

I simply seek privacy, a quiet enjoyment of my home and nearby surroundings, a

peaceful relationship with all neighbors, and increasing property values.

I firmly believe the Naz should be held accountable to remove ALL dead and dying

trees and not shift this expense to our subdivision of only 10 homes. Also the Naz

should be forced to reconsider whether 5 trees is enough "new"plantings  for an

aesthetically pleasing  and effective buffer once ALL  the actual dead and dying trees

are removed. The Naz needs to finish what they agreed to, especially in light of the

new school probably going in.

The proposed Landscape design change from the Church shifts all responsibility for

emoving dying treees and regular maintenance of the buffer from a large

congregation with several 100’s of active members to an Association with 10 homes.

The NAaz was originally  required to undertake the plan  for valid concerns What has

changed now?

 In addition, The Naz needs to commit to maintaining their property on BOTH sides of

the fence. Currently there are 3-5 foot tall weeds growing between the fence and the

dead tree line by the Worden Lake Woods private drive area which Pastor Ben Walls

mailto:rokayfloral@sbcglobal.net
mailto:Kelly@genoa.org
mailto:sstogdill@sbcglobal.net
mailto:hnljay@gmail.com


indicated was Church property.

I want to be a good neighbor to the Church and I feel most of the homes in Worden

Lake Woods do as well. However, I cannot agree to  the current landscape design

change as it is currently devised.  The Church is simply ignoring much of its agreed

upon responsibilities and shifting cost to our Subdivision.

The fencing is great and I'm thrilled that it has been installed for safety reasons. I am

not sure the impact of removing the security guard but I will be happy to take a wait

and see approach to that.

My chief concern is the Landscape Design Change proposal. It doesn't go far enough

and it isn't fair to Worden Lake Woods. 

Kind Regards,

Rob Stogdill

4793 Aljoann Road

Brighton, MI 48116

 

Rob Stogdill

President

Rokay Floral, Inc.
A Michigan company with locations in Plymouth and Battle Creek
Big enough to serve you, small enough to do it right!
www.rokayfloral.com

 

http://www.rokayfloral.com/
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GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

PUBLIC HEARING 
June 12, 2017 

6:30 P.M. 
MINUTES 

 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the Genoa Charter Township Planning Commission 
was called to order at 6:30 p.m. Present were Chairman Doug Brown, and Barbara 
Figurski.  Absent were James Mortensen and Jill Rickard.  Also present was Kelly 
VanMarter, Community Development Director/Assistant Township Manager, Gary 
Markstrom from Tetra Tech, Brian Borden from LSL Planning and an audience of 15. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The pledge of allegiance was recited. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
 
Ms. VanMarter stated there is a correction for Open Public Hearing #1.  A 
“Recommendation of the PUD Amendment” should be added.  Moved by 
Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner McManus, to approve the agenda 
as corrected.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  The call to the public was made at 6:32 pm with no response. 
 
PRESENTATION BY LIVINGSTON COUNTY PLANNING REGARDING THE 
COUNTY MASTER PLAN PROCESS. 
 
Ms. Kathleen Kline-Hudson, Director of the Livingston County Planning Department, 
and Ms. Sylvia Kennedy-Parasco, a County Planning Commission member, were 
present.  Ms. Kline-Hudson stated they have a new Planning Commission Chair since 
November of 2016 and one of his priorities is to have a staff member and a 
commissioner attend each of the county’s Planning Commission meetings to give an 
update of their commission.  There are three staff members in Ms. Kline-Hudson’s 
department; however, there is almost 30 years of institutional knowledge with those 
three.  There are seven members of the Planning Commission and each of them are 
long-time commissioners. 
 
Sylvia Kennedy-Carrasco stated she lives in Marion Township and was a kindergarten 
teacher for many years.  She started off on the Commission as representing education 
and now she has transferred to representing transportation.  She has lived in the 
County for 50 years. 
 
Ms. Kline-Hudson stated they are working on a new master plan for the county.  The 
last one was completed in 2003.  It has been updated since then; however, they are 
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going to do a complete rewrite to get up to date with the most recent changes to the 
State planning laws.  When the draft is complete, they will send it to Genoa Township 
for their review and input. 
 
Additionally, they would like to have a representative from each of the Townships at 
their Planning Meetings, which are held on the third Wednesday of the month at 6:30 
p.m. 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1… (Tabled 10-11-16) Review of site plan application, PUD 
amendment, environmental impact assessment and site plan for a proposed multi-
tenant commercial center to include a 2,117 sq. ft. restaurant with drive-thru, a 2,819 sq. 
ft. restaurant space with an attached 1,501 hair salon located at the northwest corner of 
the Grand Oaks Drive and Latson Road intersection.  The property is located within the 
Livingston Commons Phase 2 PUD on Parcel #11-08-200-017.  The request is 
petitioned by USA 2 GO. (16-20) 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition:  

A. Recommendation of the PUD Amendment 
B. Recommendation of Impact Assessment (5-3-17) 
C. Recommendation of Site Plan (5-3-17) 

Mr. Brent LaVanway of Boss Engineering and Mr. Kevin Banham of USA 2 GO were 
present.  Mr. LaVanway gave a review of the project and noted the changes that were 
made to address the Planning Commission’s concerns regarding the traffic flow on the 
site. 
They have now made the west drive two-way.  They have added concrete islands to 
direct the traffic through the drive-thru area.  
They have also reduced the rear-yard setback to three feet, which has prompted an 
amendment to the PUD Agreement. 
He showed colored renderings of both buildings, noting the changes that were made to 
address additional concerns of the Planning Commission. 
Mr. Borden reviewed his letter of June 6, 2017. 

• He suggested that the amended PUD note the three-foot rear-yard setback is 
specifically for the drive aisle and not the site itself.  It should also be clarified to 
state that it will be a right-in or right-out access to Grand Oaks and not both. 

• Details must be provided for the wall-mounted light fixtures. 

• The applicant must provide a clean landscape plan to ensure consistency 
between the plan and the plant list. 

• Permits will be required prior to installation of any tenant signs. 

• The entranceway signage easement must be recorded and dedicated to the 
Township. 

Mr. LeVanway and Mr. Banham will comply with Mr. Borden’s requests. 
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There was a discussion regarding adding additional signage to the entrance off of 
Grand Oaks to direct traffic to travel counterclockwise through the site. 
Mr. Markstrom stated that the applicant has addressed most of his concerns; however, 
he has three outstanding issues. 

• The proposed sanitary sewer connection is shown to make a 90 degree turn.  
This needs to be amended so that it continues south to the existing sanitary main 
and a new manhole installed to connect the proposed to the existing sewer just 
west of the access drive on Grand Oaks Drive. 

• The storm water weighted runoff coefficient must be verified. 

• The access drive from Grand Oaks should be the minimum radius required per 
the fire department in order to limit unauthorized access.  The applicant can 
consider removing some parking spaces, if allowed, and adding a right-turn lane 
into the site to further prevent left turns into and out of the site. 

Commissioner Rauch questioned the sidewalk on the south of the building to the north 
that does not connect to another sidewalk.  He suggested that the barrier-free access 
point across Grand River should line up with the one across Grand River.  Mr. 
LaVanway agrees to make that change. 
He suggested a bollard be placed the western “point” of the building to the south.  Mr. 
LaVanway agrees. 
He noted that the applicant is suggesting more parking spaces than what is required by 
the Township.  He questioned if all of those spaces are needed.  He is concerned about 
the three spaces on the west side of the site just to the south of the outdoor patio area 
as well as the walkway in that area.  He suggested taking the spaces and the walkway 
out and perhaps adding some green space.  
Mr. LaVanway stated those spaces would be employee parking spaces and the 
walkway would allow access to them.  Commissioner Rauch stated that if they will be 
marked employee parking then he believes they should stay. 
Mr. Banham stated their proposed tenant will require very little parking so removing 
those three will not be a problem. 
Commission Grajek is concerned where vehicles will park when their order at the drive-
thru is not ready and they need to park to wait.  Mr. LaVanway stated they can 
designate spaces for these situations. 
Ms. VanMarter asked if the Planning Commission would allow each tenant in the 
southernmost building two signs, one on each side of the building, as they could both be 
considered corner spaces.  The Commissioners agreed to allow this. 
Chairman Brown reviewed the letter from the Brighton Area Fire Authority date May 31, 
2017.   
The Call to the Public was made at 7:19 pm with no response. 
Moved by Commissioner McManus to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the PUD Agreement for a proposed multi-tenant commercial center to include a 2,117 
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sq. ft. restaurant with drive-thru, a 2,819 sq. ft. restaurant space with an attached 1,501 
hair salon located at the northwest corner of the Grand Oaks Drive and Latson Road 
intersection with the following conditions: 

• The PUD Agreement should specifically state that the three-foot setback is 
specifically for the drive through aisle. 

• The access drive from Grand Oaks shall be a right-in only to force traffic to go 
counterclockwise on the site. 

Commissioner Grajek still has concerns with the circulation and there is only one way 
out of this site.  He feels that 57 parking spaces is too many.  He appreciates all of the 
work that has been done by the applicant; however, he feels much more needs to be 
done.  There is far too much being tried to be put on this site than there should be. 
Commissioner Rickard agrees.  She does not feel comfortable voting for this. 
Mr. LaVanway stated that the two proposed tenants on this site will have very different 
peak hours.  The coffee shop will be visited mostly in the morning.  He showed how 
they anticipate the traffic to flow.  He explained why the Livingston County Road 
Commission was concerned with an egress from the drive on the south side of the site.  
Grajek understands why the LCRC did not want traffic to be able to exist from this drive. 
Commissioner McManus feels this is a good site plan for this piece of property.  He likes 
the architecture. 
Commissioner Rauch feels that the signage discussed this evening will help with the 
traffic flow on the site.  Also, the two proposed tenants have different peak hours of 
operation. 
 
The motion was seconded by Commissioner Grajek and carried unanimously. 
Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner McManus, to 
recommend to the Township Board approval of the revised Impact Assessment dated 
May 3, 2017 for a proposed multi-tenant commercial center to include a 2,117 sq. ft. 
restaurant with drive-thru, a 2,819 sq. ft. restaurant space with an attached 1,501 hair 
salon located at the northwest corner of the Grand Oaks Drive and Latson Road 
intersection.  The motion carried unanimously. 
Moved by Commissioner McManus, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to recommend 
to the Township Board approval of the Site Plan dated May 3, 2017 for a proposed 
multi-tenant commercial center to include a 2,117 sq. ft. restaurant with drive-thru, a 
2,819 sq. ft. restaurant space with an attached 1,501 hair salon located at the northwest 
corner of the Grand Oaks Drive and Latson Road intersection with the following 
conditions: 

• Details must be provided for the wall-mounted lights. 

• A clean landscape plan shall be provided to ensure consistency between the 
plan and the plant list. 

• All signage shall comply with the Township Ordinance. 
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• The building to the south will allow for three wall signs for one tenant and if there 
are two tenants, they will be allowed two signs each. 

• The recommendation by the Township Engineer in their letter dated June 6, 2017 
regarding the sanitary sewer routing and connection shall be met. 

• The PUD Agreement shall specify right-in only access off of Grand Oak Drive. 

• There shall be “Keep Right” signs on both the south Grand Oaks entrance and 
the north entrance off of the Lowes Service Drive to keep traffic flowing in a 
counterclockwise direction. 

• The sidewalk at the south of the site along Grand Oaks shall be stopped at the 
access point into the project; however, the sidewalk shall be installed when 
deemed appropriate by the Township, and the funds for its construction shall be 
kept in escrow by the Township. 

• The handicap access across Latson Road shall line up with the access on the 
other side. 

• The three parking spaces on the west side of the concrete area shall be labeled 
“Employee Parking Only”. 

• The applicant shall comply with all requirements of the Brighton Area Fire 
Department’s letter dated May 31, 2017. 

• The colored renderings for the buildings are acceptable to the Planning 
Commission. 

• A bollard shall be placed at the southwest corner of the southernmost building. 

• Drive thru waiting spaces shall be designated across from the drive thru exit 

• The walkway and curbcut located southwest of the proposed north restaurant will 
be eliminated. 

The motion carried (Rauch – yes; McManus – yes; Brown – yes; Figurski – yes; 
Rickard – no; Grajek – yes). 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #2… (Tabled 3-13-17) Review of site plan application, 
environmental impact assessment and site plan for a proposed 101-room, 4-story 
“Hampton Inn and Suites” hotel located southwest of the Grand Oaks Drive and Latson 
Road intersection.  The property is located within the Livingston Commons Phase 2 
PUD on Parcel #11-08-300-020.  The request is petitioned by Howell Hospitality, Inc. 
(17-01) 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition:  

A. Recommendation of Impact Assessment (5-1-17) 
B. Recommendation of Site Plan (5-24-17) 

Mr. Andy Andre of Bud Design & Engineering and Bo Gunlock, of RG Properties were 
present. 
Mr. Gunlock gave a review of the PUD agreement.  This was developed in two phases.  
Phase I has already been approved and Phase II is being developed since the new 
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interchange has been completed.  He gave a review of the projects that that he has 
developed in the Township, such as Pet Smart (which replaced the vacant Staples 
store), USA 2 GO and Tim Hortons, Red Olive, Culvers and Panera Bread, Gilden 
Woods Day Care, and the project that they are proposing this evening, Hampton Inn. 
He stated that he gave 17 acres of property and $250,000 to help the interchange get 
built.   
He showed the changes that were made to the original Phase II portion of this PUD 
based on what users were interested in these sites.  The second access drive was 
requested by the Brighton Area Fire Authority.  The primary access to Hampton Inn is to 
from the driveway proposed.  He noted Mr. Markstrom’s concerns regarding the western 
most drive and the possible stacking that will be caused when people are exiting the 
site.  That solves the problem for the traffic; however, it will be difficult for him to sell the 
other piece of property because the only way to access them would be through 
Hampton Inn.  They revised the western most drive to be the access drive; however, 
when the north or west parcels are developed this can be abandoned and become the 
secondary access for the BAFA.   
He presented the most recent revised Site Plan.  He noted that the site plan presented 
with the PUD Agreement was only conceptual; however, interested users have caused 
the needed changes.   
He would like the Hampton Inn to begin to be developed and then determine what 
others users would be interested in the parcel to the north and to the west.   
Chairman Brown thanked Mr. Gunlock for the explanation and the revised site plan.  He 
now understands the plan for this site. 
Mr. Borden reviewed his letter dated June 6, 2017.  The applicant has addressed most 
of his concerns.  He has two outstanding items: 

• Portions of the southerly buffer zone are deficient in width and the required wall 
or berm is not provided; however, the Township can waive or modify these 
requirements. 

• A separate permit/approval will be required for the proposed signage. 
 
Mr. Andre cited the discussion from the March 2017 Planning Commission meeting 
whereas it was agreed that due to the narrowness of the greenspaces, a wall or berm 
will not be possible.   
Mr. Markstrom stated he has spoken to Mr. Gunlock in depth regarding the access 
points for this site.  He would like to ensure than when either the north or west parcels 
are developed and the access points are constructed, the west driveway will be closed 
off and used only for secondary access.   
He has some outstanding items regarding the utilities; however, they can be addressed 
during the construction phase of the project. 
They have addressed all of the concerns from the BAFA. 
The call to the public was made at 8:20 pm with no response. 
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Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to recommend 
to the Township Board approval of the Impact Assessment dated May 1, 2017 for a 
proposed 101-room, 4-story “Hampton Inn and Suites” hotel located southwest of the 
Grand Oaks Drive and Latson Road intersection.  The motion carried unanimously. 
Moved by Commissioner McManus, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to recommend 
to the Township Board approval of the Site Plan dated May 24, 2017 for a proposed 
101-room, 4-story “Hampton Inn and Suites” hotel located southwest of the Grand Oaks 
Drive and Latson Road intersection with the following conditions: 

• The buffer zone of 10 feet on the southeast portion of the parking lot is 
acceptable. 

• All signage all shown on the renderings are approved and must comply with the 
Township Ordinance in terms of size. 

• The applicant shall grant easements for water and sewer and cross access prior 
to a land use permit being issued. 

• The concept plan submitted this evening shall become part of the Site Plan 
package and shall be amended to show the proposed west access drive off of 
Grand Oaks Drive may be abandoned once drives to the northern or west parcel 
are constructed. 

• All requirements of the Brighton Area Fire Authority’s letter of May 31, 2017 shall 
be met. 

The motion carried unanimously. 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #3… Review of special use application, site plan application, 
environmental impact assessment and site plan for a proposed 30,000 sq. ft. 
warehouse/storage addition to the existing A&F Wood Products located at 5665 Sterling 
Drive, Howell.  The request is petitioned by Schonsheck, Inc. (17-06) 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition:  

A. Recommendation of Special Use Application 
B. Recommendation of Impact Assessment (5-1-17) 
C. Recommendation of Site Plan (5-24-17) 

Craig Zokas of Schonsheck, Inc. and Steve Korte of Korich, Inc. were present. They 
presented the site plan, showing the building and parking lot additions. 
Mr. Borden stated that this is a Special Land Use because of the size of the building.  It 
is generally consistent with the special use standards of Section 19.03.  He had the 
following comments. 

• The Planning Commission has the authority to approve the building elevations, 
including materials and colors.  While the amount of metal siding as allowed by 
ordinance, it is consistent with the existing building and the Planning Commission 
has the discretion to waive or modify this requirement. 

• The applicant is requesting that the Planning Commission waive the landscape 
requirement because of the present of existing vegetation and the nature of the 
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surrounding land uses.  Mr. Korte stated that he believes the existing vegetation 
is more than what is required by the ordinance and more than he would be able 
to install. 

Mr. Borden noted that the site is comprised of three individual parcels and as part of the 
project the applicant is proposing to reconfigure them into two parcels.  The resulting 
undeveloped triangular-shaped parcel to the northeast does not have street frontage so 
there should be an access easement shown on the site plan for this property. 
Mr. Markstrom stated that the applicant has addressed all of the items from his first 
review letter.   
Commissioner Rauch stated that if future additions are made that bring the building 
closer to the highway, he would like to see different building materials.   
The call to the public was made at 8:59 pm. 
Mr. Gary Mitter of Wonderland Marine agrees with the project; however, he believes 
that adding the access drive as required by the BAFA will cause more theft from his 
business than he has already experienced.    
He does not agree that this road is required.  The applicant has a driveway throughout 
his entire site and has added fire hydrants.  A fire truck would not even be able to drive 
down Gray Road because of the large trees and the curve.   
A&F Wood Products has been a great neighbor to him and a great neighbor to the 
community. 
The call to the public was closed at 9:04 pm. 
Moved by Commissioner McManus, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to recommend 
to the Township Board approval of the Special Use Application for a proposed 30,000 
sq. ft. warehouse/storage addition to the existing A&F Wood Products located at 5665 
Sterling Drive, Howell with the following conditions: 

• The existing vegetation is acceptable and no new plantings are required. 

• The building materials are acceptable as it is the same material as the existing 
building and not visible from the main road. 

• The applicant shall comply with all requirements of the Brighton Area Fire 
Authority; however, based on the theft at Wonderland Marine and the fact that 
there seems to be ample circulation on the property and there will be additional 
fire suppression on the entire property, the Planning Commission requests that 
the Brighton Area Fire Authority reconsider their requirement for a second access 
point. 

• Approval of the Site Plan by the Township Board. 
 
The Planning Commission believes that the project is generally consistent with the 
special land use standards of Section 19.03 of the Township Ordinance. 
The motion carried unanimously. 
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Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner Rickard, to recommend 
to the Township Board approval of the Impact Assessment dated May 1, 2017 for a 
proposed 30,000 sq. ft. warehouse/storage addition to the existing A&F Wood Products 
located at 5665 Sterling Drive, Howell with the following changes: 

• “Dust control measures shall be used during construction” will be added to Item 
D. 

• Hazardous Materials are addressed in both Items G&H.  One shall be removed. 
The motion carried unanimously. 
Moved by Commissioner McManus, seconded by Commissioner Grajek, to recommend 
to the Township Board approval of the Site Plan dated May 24, 2017 for a proposed 
30,000 sq. ft. warehouse/storage addition to the existing A&F Wood Products located at 
5665 Sterling Drive, Howell with the following conditions: 

• If the three parcels are consolidated into two, an access easement will be 
recorded prior to issuance of a land use permit. 

• The applicant shall comply with all requirements of the Brighton Area Fire 
Authority; however, based on the theft at Wonderland Marine and the fact that 
there seems to be ample circulation on the property and there will be additional 
fire suppression on the entire property, the Planning Commission requests that 
the Brighton Area Fire Authority reconsider their requirement for a second 
access point. 

• Per the Township Engineer’s letter dated June 5, 2017, the applicant shall 
consult with the Brighton Area Fire Authority to determine the appropriate water 
main size and configuration per the fire flow chart. 

The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Administrative Business: 
 

• Staff Report  
 
Ms. VanMarter stated she is continuing to work on the Zoning Ordinance Update. 
 
There will not be a Planning Commission in July. 
 

• Approval of the May 8, 2017 Planning Commission meeting minutes 
 
Moved by Commissioner Figurski, seconded by Commissioner McManus, to approve the 
minutes of the May 8, 2017 Planning Commission Meeting as presented.  The motion carried 
unanimously. 
 

• Member Discussion 
 
None 
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• Adjournment 
 
Moved by Commissioner McManus, seconded by Commissioner Figurski, to adjourn 
the meeting at 9:17 pm.  The motion carried unanimously.   
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